YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, May 4, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  C. Barnwell, R. Bashir, D. Cabianca, P. Darke, S. Dastgheib-Beheshti, S. de Brouwer, C. Ehrlich, N.S. Fisher-Stitt, R. Freckleton, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Keane, A. Kosavic, J. Kowlessar, G. Lawrence, N. Livingston, T. Loebel (Dean), P. Lynch, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan, H. MacRae, A. Manafi Neyazi, A. Martin, S. Martin, R. McLaren, B. Meisner, W. Moir (Acting Recording Secretary), K. Ogata, T. Ojo, R. Peters, R. Pooni, A. Radmilovic, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), C. Sandilands, L. Seiler, M. Soberal, L. Tarachansky, C. van Daalen-Smith (Secretary), S. Van Viegen, D. Vervaecke, N. Zamisa

Guests:  A. Gorgani, S. Paradis

Regrets:  R. Belk, S. Cheung, N. Dlamini, S. Easton, H. Elsayed, S. Henry, A. O’Connell, M.M. Schiff
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair Reisenleitner highlighted the possibility of this being the last meeting of Faculty Council for the academic year and thanked everyone for their meaningful and collaborative contributions to the sharing of knowledge in this forum.  Additionally, resulting from technical issues with the Polls setting in Zoom, eligible voters were instructed to use the ‘Yes’ and ‘No’ options in the Reactions tab to vote on motions. Councillors were reminded to only cast a vote if they are a voting member.

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, April 13, 2023)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
3. Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.
4. Dean's Remarks

Dean Tom Loebel shared his appreciation for all councillors as this meeting may be his last Faculty Council as Dean & Associate Vice-President Graduate (an announcement on the incoming Dean is forthcoming). The rich perspectives that have been brought to this forum were underscored, with specific thanks extended to the many Chairs of FGS Standing Committees, current and previous Chairs of Council, decanal colleagues and staff in the Academic Affairs area.

Dean Loebel expressed that he enjoyed coming to this Council–a helpful, honest, and social Council that brought together many voices for the betterment of graduate education. The Dean reflected on the volume of important legislation that has been passed through this body in recent years, and the contributions of all community members to help achieve that.

5. Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council
For approval
Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council (.docx)

Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Cheryl van Daalen-Smith presented this comprehensive update to Council.  Following an extensive, iterative discussion over the 2021-22 academic year that revised the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council effective July 2023, a necessary component of the revisioning, in order to fulfill Senate regulations, was for the threshold for student representatives with voting privileges to not exceed 25% maximum of total Council members.  Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith highlighted the proposed structure for student membership to ensure that no anchor Faculty will have less than one member, as well as representation from a diverse range of fields and disciplines at both the master’s and doctoral level. 
Collaboration with the York University Graduate Students’ Association (YUGSA) was underscored, folding in the Chief Councillor positions to easily facilitate anchor Faculty and student association partnerships.  The election of members-at-large through five disciplinary areas would help safeguard the need for balanced and open representation.  Self-identification processes, while optional, would be incorporated to support such parameters.  Additional oversight through the FGS Nominating Committee, in partnership with YUGSA, would contribute to reflecting the diversity of the Faculty.  A friendly amendment to the proposal was suggested to clarify duties of the Nominating Committee and its responsibilities on behalf of Council.
Councillor Aryan Manafi Neyazi asked for an expanded rationale for the dedication of additional student seats to YUGSA, the oversight of the Nominating Committee, and parameters on diversity not also extending to faculty members of Council.  Associate Dean van Daalen-Smith highlighted YUGSA equity bylaws, and YUGSA President Nathi Zamisa added that this structure will help mitigate the loss of YUGSA program seats in some graduate communities.  The incorporation of the Chief Councillors into FGS Council would add a wide-ranging voice for students’ ideas and concerns, while enabling better information sharing and institutional knowledge between various bodies across campus.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wesley Moir added that the faculty member structure of representation by program precluded additional parameters on diversity, but instead were addressed through the previous iteration of the revisioning by dedicating faculty member seats to groups such as Enable York, Indigenous Council, and the Major Awards Committee, to name a few.  He also noted that oversight through the Nominations Committee would help safeguard the rules of Council given that self-identification for members-at-large is optional. Chair Reisenleitner stressed that oversight does not suppose personal vetting. 
Following this discussion, it was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council be APPROVED.”

6. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval 
Updates to Regulations – Doctoral Dissertation Proposal Milestone – Part-Time Students (.docx)

Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wesley Moir introduced this item, remarking that a similar proposal was previously approved by Council and Senate. Through those discussions, the Academic Standards, Curriculum and Pedagogy Committee of Senate requested that the Faculty consider adding provisions for part-time doctoral students. 

The milestone serves to assist students in arriving at the dissertation research and writing stage of their degree at an appropriate time, taking into account Faculty regulations on time limits and recommended timelines based on the structure of the relevant graduate program. 

Following this discussion, it was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations on the Doctoral Dissertation Milestone Proposal be APPROVED.”

7. Summer Authority
The following motion was distributed with the meeting agenda:
“that all items that need Council approval be delegated to the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee after the last meeting of Council in this academic year and until the first meeting of Council in the next academic year.”
Chair Reisenleitner stated that this motion gives the Academic Planning & Policy Committee the authority to pass motions on behalf of Council over the summer months.  It was emphasized that motions should only apply to items that are deemed minor but time-sensitive, with reports to the first meeting of Council in the fall for appropriate oversight. 
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the Summer Authority motion be APPROVED.”
8. Report of the Nominating Committee
For information
The report of the Nominating Committee was posted with the meeting agenda.  A slightly amended report was shared with councillors at the meeting.  The report highlights faculty member positions and details vacancies, nominations, and continuing members, on Council’s Standing Committees and FGS representative positions on Senate committees.  Chair Reisenleitner noted he will continue as Chair in absence of a Vice-Chair to ensure continuity, having been acclaimed to the position.  He asked faculty members to consider collegial service in the positions of Vice-Chair and Senate Executive representative.
9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith addressed Council.  She reported that updates to FGS regulations stemming from the previous Council meeting were recently approved.  Discussions on pan-university courses were continuing with the various Deans in the coming weeks.  As well, discussions on the academic conduct policy continue, with increased attention to revisions in several areas.
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Professor Saskia Van Viegen noted that the committee is continuing their discussions on the United Nation’s Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and their incorporation across the University.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
10. 	Other Business
There was no other business.
11. 	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 3:54 p.m.
